NORTHERN REGIONAL COLLEGE

AUDIT COMMITTEE

Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 12 November 2013 at the Ballymena Campus at 5.15 pm.

Present
Mrs A Rankin (Chairperson), Alderman J Brown, Mr I Goldsworthy and 
Mr S McCartney.

In Attendance 
Mr T Neilands (Principal), Ms M McAleer (DEL), Mrs R Peters-Gallagher, 


Mr R Ross (NIAO), Mrs C Moore, Mr A O’Brien (KPMG), Mr B O’Hara 


(KPMG)  Mr J Hunter.

Pre-Meeting with Auditors

The Audit Committee, less staff representatives, met with the Internal and External Auditors and representatives from DEL and NIAO prior to the meeting. Mr O’Brien (KPMG) provided an update regarding progress in respect of the Review commissioned to validate the factors giving rise to the unplanned deficit, and to provide an outline assessment of the robustness of the 2013/14 budget within the College. He indicated that work in relation to the Review was well advanced and it was hoped to complete it within the next 10 days. He advised that no contrary views were anticipated and that the Review was likely to confirm the views of Management expressed in the Report on the Financial Out-Turn 2012/2013 presented to the Finance and General Purposes Committee (16 September 2013) and the Governing Body 
(16 October 2013). 

Mr Ross (NIAO) expressed the need for two minor adjustments to the Annual Report and Financial Statements, which would be highlighted during the forthcoming meeting. 

The Auditors stated that they had had full co-operation from College management and had no further issues to raise.

 UNRESERVED BUSINESS
32.1
Presentation Risk Management.

The Committee received a presentation from Mrs Moore, Director of Finance and Corporate Development, on risks associated with the staffing domain. She said that she would concentrate on the monitoring of staffing levels and related costs. At the outset she explained the cyclical process, which was in place commencing with target setting and continuing through a series of phases where consideration was given to historical trends, current trends, sector benchmarking and affordability. She referred to sources of information consulted such as the Financial Statements, Management Accounts, DEL Health Check and the CDP.

Mrs Moore mentioned that affordability and targets were monitored at joint meetings of the Finance and General Purposes Committee and the Staffing Committee. She added that staffing needs were also determined by the Curriculum Plan agreed by the Education Committee. She outlined the methods of reducing staffing numbers and the assessment of costs.

Mrs Moore referred to the Staffing Plan as the key document in the determination of staffing levels. This document was updated and monitored at each Staffing Committee meeting. In conclusion Mrs Moore detailed the key parameters, which were taken into consideration when identifying reductions in staff.

During discussion Members raised a number of comments regarding subject areas in decline, benchmarking and redundancy costs. Referring to redundancy costs the Chair asked for a breakdown of redundancy costs and true savings to be provided, which would take into account restructuring and rebalancing. The Principal stated that he had arranged to meet the Chair of the Staffing Committee to discuss the determination of the net effect of the redundancy process. The Chair also requested that all bids for new posts should provide the 
financial justifications and budgetary implications, and that greater granularity, down to faculty and departmental level, should be provided when analysing trends and outturn reports.

32.2
Apologies 

An apology was received from Alderman PJ McAvoy

32.3
Declaration of Interests

There were no conflicts of interest declared. 

32.4
Minutes of the Last Meeting

The minutes of the last meeting of the Audit Committee held on 24 September 2013 were approved with one minor adjustment in respect of references to the SORP.

32.5
Matters Arising

32.5.1
Review of Financial Controls and Key Processes (minute 31.1)

The Internal Auditors provided a verbal update regarding the Review being undertaken within the College, as noted in the pre-meeting minutes above. Mr O’Brien (KPMG) indicated that work in relation to the Review was well advanced and it was hoped to complete it within the next 10 days. He advised that no contrary views were anticipated and that the Review was likely to confirm the views and recommendations of management expressed in the Report on the Financial Out-Turn 2012/2013 presented to the Finance and General Purposes Committee (16 September 2013) and the Governing Body (16 October 2013). He added that KPMG will wish to make additional recommendations in their Review, which would be forwarded to the meeting of the Governing Body on 20 November 2013. He advised the Committee that KPMG would be providing a satisfactory level of assurance over the control environment at the College except for budgetary control, which would be limited.

32.5.2
Statement of Recommended Practice (minute 31.5.1)

The Chair stated that she had written to KPMG to express thanks for an informative meeting regarding the implementation of the new SORP, which will be International Financial Reporting Standard (IFRS) compliant. It was noted that the requirement to produce accounts compliant with IFRS will firstly be effective for the financial year 2015/2016. 

32.5.3
Value for Money Review of Counselling Services (minute 31.5.2)

It was noted that 7 days had been assigned to the Review, which would be completed in November/December 2013 and reported to the Audit Committee on 11 February 2014.

32.5.4
Any Other Matters Arising

There were no other matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting.

32.6
Chairperson’s Communications

There were no Chairperson’s communications.

31.7
Correspondence

The Committee noted the following correspondence received since the last meeting:

a) DEL has provided details of the link (see below) to the Financial Auditing and Reporting: General Report by the Comptroller and Auditor General for Northern Ireland

http:www.niauditoffice.gov.uk/index/publications/recent reports/general report 2013

b) Correspondence from DEL indicating that until such times as CPD is able to fully take on the procurement role for Colleges, decisions for direct award contracts <£30k will remain the responsibility of the College and there is no longer a requirement to forward DAC1 forms to the Department for guidance. John Smith, DEL, has agreed to act as proxy for DAC1s >£30k.

32.8
Risk Management Group

The Committee received the report of the meeting of the Risk Management Group held on 
17 October 2013, which discussed

a) College Risk Register.  The Group updated the College Risk Register and forwarded a copy of the revised College Risk Register to the Audit Committee and Governing Body (see Appendix 1)

b) Departmental Risk Registers.  It was noted that Departmental Risk Registers for 2013/2014 were due by 25 October 2013.

32.9
Internal Audit Update

The Internal Auditors presented the following documents:

a) Revised Draft Annual Statement of Assurance for 2012/2013.

On the basis of the programme of work performed during 2012/2013 the Internal Auditors stated that they have concluded that the Northern Regional College has established procedures that are adequate to meet management’s control objectives in the systems audited and have provided a Satisfactory level of assurance over the control environment at the organisation except for Budgetary Control, which would receive a limited assurance rating. 

b) Progress Report against Audit Plan for 2013/2014

The Internal Auditors presented a Progress Report providing details of the status of the programme of work detailed in the Annual Audit Plan for 2013/2014. They also provided details of the expected reporting dates to the Audit Committee.

c) Updated Internal Audit Strategy (2012/2013 – 2014/2015) and Annual Plan (2013/2014)

The Internal Auditors provided a proposed updated Strategic Audit Plan for 2012/2015 and proposed revisions to the Operational Audit Plan for 2013/2014. It was noted that changes had been made to the Audit Plan 2013/2014 to allow for a sector wide review of prompt payment to be carried out. The Committee agreed that the changes be approved.  The Chair stated that the Committee would need to keep the Plan under review in light of the forthcoming recommendations of the Review of the unplanned deficit and budget setting 2013/14 and the resulting Action Plan

32.10
Report To Those Charged With Governance (RTTCWG)

Mrs Peters-Gallagher and Mr Richard Ross presented the Report To Those Charged With Governance from the Northern Ireland Audit Office on the audit of the Annual Report and Financial Statements for the year ended 31 July 2013.

Mrs Peters-Gallagher referred to the good quality accounts, which had been presented by the College. She highlighted a number of issues:

a) Misstatements. In the course of the audit misstatements were identified by both NRC and Moore Stephens, which have been adjusted in the financial statements. The net effect of these adjustments on the Income and Expenditure Account and Balance Sheet was £20,839.

b) Audit Risks. The External Auditors have identified a number of significant risks requiring special attention such as: the College’s failure to meet its FLU target: its MaSN allocation, the lowest in the Sector; the high staff costs to income ratio; the need to take forward the option 
for the development of a new campus in the Coleraine/Ballymoney area; and the financial performance.

c) Recommendations. The External Auditors have made a number of recommendations arising from their audit regarding: 

(i) The budgetary process (Priority 1). The failure of the budget setting and financial monitoring has been reflected in the Governance Statement

(ii) Pay progression increment (Priority 1). The Principal indicated that this is a Sector issue, which applies to all Colleges;

(iii) Travel and Subsistence. There is a need for staff to submit claims within one month of expenditure occurrence. A member suggested that if staff failed to claim within three months then the College should refuse payment unless good reason was given for the delay. It was agreed to consider further enhancing the sanctions for late submission of claims.

(iv) Payment Performance. It is recommended that the College makes every effort to pay suppliers within 30 days. The college paid 66% of its invoices within 30 days in 2012/2013; the target set by HM Treasury is 95%. Mrs Moore informed the Committee that a Sector Review of Prompt payment is to be carried out by KPMG.

(v) Procurement. It is recommended that all items on single tender action lists are justifiable under the guidance and are approved in line with the College’s policy. 

(vi) Additional Findings. Additional recommendations relate to credit balances on debtors’ ledgers and new employees on the payroll. 

The Chair expressed concern that there had been no management response to the recommendations detailed in the RTTCWG. Mrs Moore stated that the report had been distributed to members on the day that it was received. She presented the management responses verbally:

The budgetary process (Priority 1): A scheme of budget delegation has been developed and implemented. Management accounts for the first two months show that the College is on target to reach its financial targets for 13/14. To be implemented by November 13.

Pay progression increment (Priority 1): Agreed. To be implemented in line with DEL and DFP timescale.

Travel and Subsistence. A reminder is to be sent to all staff in November 13.
Payment Performance: 89% of invoices were paid within 30 days in September 13 and 81% of invoices were paid within 30 days in October 13, showing an improvement since the year end. A sector review of prompt payment is to be carried out by KPMG as part of the annual audit plan. A manager from the finance team has visited another College to consider their process. A new report for budget holders has been introduced at NRC as a result of this visit.
Credit balances on debtors’ ledgers: Agreed. To be implemented by March 2014.

Procurement. This recommendation has already been implemented.

New employees on the payroll: If a P45 is not received the payroll department issue a P46 to the employee. The P46 is not chased if a subsequent coding notice is received from HMRC. This process is now superseded by RTI.

Note: Mrs Moore circulated Management’s response to the Chair of the Audit Committee, Internal and External Auditors, and NIAO and DEL representatives immediately after the meeting

It was noted that it was likely that the Comptroller and Auditor General would be issuing a qualified audit opinion as there was an issue during 2012/2013 concerning the approval process of the pay progression increments to staff.

32.11
Final Annual Report and Financial Statements 2012/2013

Mrs Moore presented the Annual Report and Financial Statements 2012/2013, which indicate that the College has reported an historic cost deficit of £1,447k during the financial year 2012/2013, exceeding the projected out-turn by £1,118k. She stated that the Final Report and Financial Statements were essentially the same as presented to the Audit Committee at its last meeting. The following observations were made during discussion:

a) Out-turn 2012/2013. It was noted that reference had been made in the Governance Statement regarding the variance between the budget and the out-turn. It was suggested that an insert should be made to the effect that the Audit Committee had asked for a Review of Financial Controls and Key Processes within the College to be undertaken by the Internal Auditors.

b) Procurement Guidance. Mention was made of the requirement for purchasing through the use of a Centre of Procurement Expertise, which has still to be established. There was a suggestion that the middle paragraph should be deleted to make the statement less harsh;

c) Pay Progression. Mr Ross suggested that he provide wording on this to ensure consistency in the sector.

d) Internal Audit Opinion. The opinion should be adjusted to indicate a satisfactory level of assurance over the control environment at the College except for budgetary control, where a limited assurance rating was awarded;
In view of the opinion expressed in the Report To Those Charged With Governance, the Audit Committee agreed to recommend to the Governing Body that a revised Annual Report and Financial Statements for the year ended 31 July 2013, considering all the suggested amendments at the meeting, be adopted for submission to the Department.

32.12
Annual Audit Committee Report 2012/2013

The Committee received a copy of the revised Audit Committee Annual Report 2012/2013 for submission by the Chair of the Audit Committee to the Governing Body and subsequently to DEL. The Chair indicated that there was a need for a number of sections to be adjusted in relation to:

a) Internal Auditors’ Opinion. This should be adjusted to reflect the wording in the RTTCWG;

b) In Year Actions. The Audit Committee agreed that reference should be made to the action being taken in regard to the financial out-turn, and other recommendations arising from the RTTCWG;

c) Education Training Inspectorate. The Chair stated that this section did not reflect the concerns of ETI regarding its focussed inspection of the College in November 2012. It was noted that ETI had found the areas inspected to be ‘satisfactory’. It was agreed that it would be necessary to indicate clearly the ETI definition of ‘satisfactory’, which states that there are areas of improvement to be addressed. It was suggested that the term ‘satisfactory as defined by ETI’ should be used.

d) The Audit Committee opinion should be updated to reflect the views of the committee following the receipt of the Annual Audit Assurance Statement and the RTTCWG,

It was agreed that the Chair should liaise with Mrs Moore regarding adjustments to the document prior to its submission to the Governing Body (revised Report to follow).
32.13
Annual Assurance Return 2012/2013

The Committee received the Annual Assurance Return 2012/2013, prepared by the Principal, for submission to DEL by 30 November 2013. It was suggested that the section referring to the review of financial management should be updated to make mention of the result of the Review of Financial Controls and Key Processes. The Committee noted the return.

32.14
Purchase Order Direct Award Contracts

The Committee received details of Direct Award Contracts for the months of September and October 2013. It was noted that all contracts have been less than £5,000 with the exception of a contract with Carlton Screen Advertising amounting to £10,000 (excluding VAT). Details of the contract have been forwarded to the Department. The Chair suggested that the reporting format should indicate the reasons for the actions taken in regard to the purchase, and Ms Moore agreed to provide same in future.

32.15
Any Other Notified Business
There was no other notified business

32.16    Next Meeting

The Committee noted that the next meeting is scheduled for 5.30 pm on Tuesday 
11 February 2014 at the Farm Lodge Building, Ballymena Campus of the Northern Regional College. 
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